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Pray to the Master for Help 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

alutations unto the Feet of Al- p mighty Lords, Supreme Fa- 
thers Sawan and Kirpal Who, show- 
ering Their limitless Grace upon us, 
have given us the opportunities to 
sing Their praises. 

No matter in what time the 
Saints and Mahatmas have come 
into this world, no matter in which 
community They were born, or in 
what place They came, They all had 
the same message to give out. What 
was that message? That message 
was that God Almighty is One and 
He is the owner of all Creation. All 
the Mahatmas bear this witness and 
They all agree on one thing: that up 
until now, all those who have real- 
ized God have done so by going in 
the within. No one has realized Him 
from anywhere outside. In the fu- 
ture, if anyone will realize God Al- 
mighty, that also will be by going 
within. All the Masters have told 
us that we have to go within our 
body, because God Almighty re- 
sides there. They tell us that first of 
all we have to [take our attention] 
within and in the within of our body 

This Satsang was given December 
12, 1996, at the S.K.A. Retreat, near 
Sampla, India. 

we have to go beyond our eyes, be- 
cause He resides over there. So that 
is why all the Masters tell us the 
same thing. They all say, "If we 
want to realize God Almighty, we 
will have to go within ourself and 
go beyond the eyes so that we can 
see Him." 

All the Mahatmas also agree on 
this fact: that once, after complet- 
ing the cycle of eighty-four lakhs 
of births and deaths, God Almighty 
does give us the human body, and 
that is an opportunity in which we 
can go back to God and meet with 
Him. We have been given this hu- 
man birth only to realize God and 
only to go back and meet with Him. 
Human birth is not meant for in- 
dulging in the pleasures and the pas- 
sions. For those things there are oth- 
er bodies. The animals also suffer 
hunger, they also feel thirst, they 
also enjoy and indulge in the plea- 
sures and passions. So the human 
body is not meant for only indulg- 
ing in the pleasures. It has a very 
high purpose, and that is of realiz- 
ing God Almighty. If we do not take 
advantage of this precious opportu- 
nity, if we do not realize God Al- 
mighty in the human body, then the 
cycle of eighty-four lakhs and the 
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hells are ready for us. 
God is without enmity, He is 

fearless, He is unreachable, He is 
inaccessible, and His Naam is also 
fearless, inaccessible and unreach- 
able. 

God Almighty is the unchange- 
able one, He never changes, but the 
things which He has created are 
subject to change. Even things like 
gold and the other [precious] things 
are all subject to change. 

Guru Nanak Dev Ji Maharaj 
says, "In our meditation, in our ex- 
perience, one thing has come, and 
that is the Absolute Truth. And that 
is God Almighty." Because what is 
the Truth? Truth is that thing which 
never changes. So He says, "In my 
experience, in my meditation, it has 
come that God Almighty is the only 
Truth and He never changes. He has 
always been present. In the Golden 
Age, in the Silver Age, in the Cop- 
per Age, and here now in the Iron 
Age also, the same God, the same 
Truth is prevailing, and He never 
changes." 

I am very pleased that now many 
Satsangs have been published and 
the dear ones have attended many 
Satsangs and they have read many 
Satsangs - because before this 
happened, normally there was this 
question all over. Whenever I would 
go outside [India], when I would 
go to North America or South 
America, or anywhere in the world, 
everywhere the dear ones would ask 
me the question, "Why did God Al- 

mighty create the Negative Power 
and its forces? If He had not creat- 
ed things like lust. anger, greed. at- 
tachment and egoism, it would have 
been easier for us to go and meet 
with the Beloved." [laughter] 

Now when the dear ones come 
to see me in the darshans they only 
bring their greetings; they only greet 
me, they don't ask such questions. 
And I am very glad that the dear 
ones tell me about their good expe- 
riences, since they understand and 
they have done the meditation. 

The fact is that no Saint ever 
talks from hearsay. He only tells us 
the things which have come in His 
own experience. He tells us only 
those things which He Himself has 
tried and tested. And what He has 
seen with His own eyes, He tells us 
only those things. 

With the grace of my Master and 
with the grace of God Almighty. I 
have done many rites and rituals 
which were prevalent at that time 
in India. Since I had the yearning 
and I was searching for Him since 
my childhood, whatever I was told. 
I did that. I went to many different 
places of pilgrimage and I got in- 
volved in so many different kinds 
of paths and rites and rituals. And I 
did all those things without falling 
into any kind of duality. 

The rites and rituals which we 
perform have the relation only with 
our body. They do not have any 
connection with the soul. By doing 
the outer rites and rituals, we do 
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not climb up, we do not go within; 
they do not take our soul any fur- 
ther or anywhere inside. 

In the army, I saw that there 
were many dear ones who would 
have the questions like why the op- 
posing forces were made, why the 
enemy forces were created at all. 
So the general would say, "Suppose 
there was a general who, instead of 
going to the war front, he asks such 
questions, 'Why were the enemy 
forces made and why do I have to 
go and fight with them? It would 
have been much easier for me to be 
victorious if there were no oppos- 
ing forces.' But the wise general 
never asks such questions, he never 
has these kinds of thoughts. His job 
is to just put his finger on the map 
and go and attack the opposing 
army, because that is the job which 
he is given. If he were to go on 
asking the questions like why the 
enemies were made or why the op- 
posing forces were made, he could 
not be called as a good general, and 
he could never win the war." 

When we go to our Satguru to 
quench our thirst, the Master also 
lays down the spiritual map in front 
of us, and He tells us how we have 
to start our journey, how we have 
to withdraw from our body and how 
we have to come to the Eye Center, 
and which is the place which we 
have to attack. He tells us, "This is 
the place where the opposing fort- 
es are present and you have to at- 
tack them with the Simran which I 

have given to you. And if you will 
attack with all your full force with 
the Simran which I have given to 
you, you will defeat them, and you 
will get the prize of the highest 
status." 

Now the Satguru has told us 
where we have to go and attack the 
opposing forces; He has taught us 
how to do that. Now instead of go- 
ing there, as the Master wants us to 
do, if we are afraid and if we think 
that we are not going to defeat them 
and if we feel afraid of them, then 
we can never win that war. You 
should know that when the Master 
tells you that you should go and 
attack the opposing forces, He goes 
along with you, and His mighty 
hand is always on your back. 

He who orders the general to go 
and attack the enemy does not be- 
come careless after issuing the or- 
ders. He is always aware of the 
movement of the general and he 
sends more people, he sends what- 
ever that general needs to fight that 
war. So when a worldly authority 
does not remain careless and when 
the worldly authority provides all 
the things which the general needs 
to do the battle, you can imagine 
the condition of that Power, God 
Almighty, Who has asked you to 
go within and attack the opposing 
forces. The Master has been given 
the Power by God Almighty - and 
this is the greatest gift, that the Mas- 
ter helps us at the place where no 
one else in this world can help us. 
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So that is why when the Master tells 
us that we should go and fight with 
our mind, with the enemy forces, 
He does not become careless after 
doing that, He doesn't feel that His 
job is done. He is always with us, 
and He always sends His help, and 
He always puts His hand on our 
back. 

Many of the dear ones do not 
meditate. They also have lost their 
faith in the Master and they are lost 
in these five evils outside. Those 
dear ones, those who have lost 
themselves in the outer pleasures 
and passions, and those who do not 
have faith in the Master, those who 
do not meditate, what will they do? 
How will they face the enemy, how 
will they fight with the enemy when 
they will go in the within? Master 
Kirpal Singh Ji used to say that 
Truth never perishes completely. 
Always the Truth remains. He used 
to say that when the dear ones 
come to Him, "Some people come 
after crossing over two oceans, 
some people come after crossing 
over four oceans, or seven oceans, 
and they don't come to me just for 
the traveling. They come to get the 
grace and the benefit by coming 
here." There are many dear ones, 
those who travel so much and those 
who go to the Master, and they 
come to get the encouragement and 
the inspiration from the Master so 
that they can continue with their 
battle. 

Dear Ones, those dear ones who 

go astray, why does that happen? 
The reason they have gone astray 
is not that they don't have love for 
the Master or that they don't want 
to do it. They do have love for the 
Master. It is only because of the 
love they have for the Master and 
the yearning they have for the Mas- 
ter they are here. They come to the 
Master only because they love Him. 
But the thing is that they give up 
their meditation. And when you 
give up the meditation, when you 
go away from the meditation. then 
how are you going to get the grace? 
Because meditation is the only way 
of getting the grace of the Master. 
So when you will go away from the 
Master, how are you going to come 
close to Him? 

Guru Arjan Dev Ji Maharaj says. 
"By forgetting the Naam, one does 
not get any happiness or comfort. 
Those who do not remember the 
Naam, those who do not meditate 
on the Naam. they are always 
afraid." Because in their within. 
they always go on thinking that they 
had received the Initiation but they 
are not doing it, they are not doing 
the meditation. If one is not doing 
the meditation of Naam. he does not 
remain idle. He is always affected. 
he is always involved in one or the 
other passions. Sometimes the lust 
bothers him, sometimes the anger 
bothers him, and sometimes the oth- 
er passions bother him. So that is 
why he feels afraid. Because he 
knows deep in his heart that he has 
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received the Initiation, and he has 
not done the work which his Be- 
loved Master has told him to do. 

This is why, again and again, I 
go on repeating the words of gra- 
cious Lord Kirpal. He used to say, 
"Give up hundreds of works to at- 
tend the Satsang." Because when 
you will come to the Satsang then 
you will come to know about your 
shortcomings, your faults, and your 
soul will be awakened and you will 
get the encouragement to give up 
your shortcomings and faults, and 
you will also get the inspiration to 
do the meditations. He also used to 
say, "We should give up thousands 
of important works to sit in the med- 
itation." If we will take even two 
steps every day toward our destina- 
tion, every day we will come closer 
to our goal. Instead, if we do not 
meditate and if we are going back- 
wards, then how are we going to 
come closer to our destination? 

So Masters lovingly make us un- 
derstand that whatever time we have 
got, we should utilize that time in 
doing the Simran. They have given 
us the sign, They have told us about 
our goal, our destination, the Eye 
Center, and we should definitely 
make the efforts to reach there. 

Having pity on us, Master used 
to tell a story. He used to say that 
there was a bald man, who also was 
unfortunately blind and deaf. Some- 
how he got into a fort which had 
only one door to go out. And since 
that man wanted to come out of that 

fort, he called for the other peo- 
ple's help. He cried a lot. He re- 
quested many people, but no one 
came to help him. So finally he 
thought, let me try it myself. So he 
started feeling the wall from one 
side of the fort, and he went on 
looking for the door. Since he could 
not see anything, that is why he 
had to use his hand. So feeling the 
wall he went all around the fort and 
when finally he came near the door 
through which he could go out - 
you know that bald people often 
have the desire to scratch their head 
- just then he felt like scratching 
his head. So at once, he gave up the 
wall and he started scratching his 
head and he continued walking, and 
in that way he missed the door. So 
in that way he went on and on; he 
always remained in the fort, and he 
never came out. 

This is just a story, but what is 
the reality? The reality is that we 
have been put in this fort, and hu- 
man birth is the only opportunity 
through which we can come out. 
That is the only door, that is the 
only way out. Now we are the blind 
ones and we are the deaf ones. Why 
are we called the blind ones? Be- 
cause even though God Almighty 
is present within us in the Form of 
Light and in abundance, but still we 
are not able to see Him. And why 
are we called the deaf ones? Be- 
cause we do not hear the voice of 
God Almighty. He is always call- 
ing us, but we don't hear. Instead 
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we think that He is the deaf one. 
That is why we are playing so many 
musical instruments, big bells, and 
things like that to wake Him up, 
thinking that He is the deaf one and 
He will wake up only when we will 
ring all the bells and all those kinds 
of things. 

So that is why we are the blind 
ones, we are the deaf ones, and we 
are trying to come out of this big 
fort. But when we come to the hu- 
man birth, when we come to the 
door, just like that bald man. we 
start feeling like scratching our 
head. What makes us feel like 
scratching? Lust, anger, the other 
passions, the feeling of I-hood, the 
egoism, and all the other things in 
which we are stuck in this world. 
Because of the distraction of all 
those things, we miss that opportu- 
nity, we miss the door, and then we 
remain in that fort, and in that way 
we never come out. 

So a brief hymn of Guru Nanak 
Dev Ji Maharaj is presented to you. 
Please listen to it with much atten- 
tion. 

There are five of them, but 1 
am all alone. 

How can I protect my home 
and being? 

The soul is only one and she is un- 
derstanding herself as the immortal 
one and she is sitting within the 
body and she is just one in number, 
whereas there are five enemies, five 

passions, and they are always op- 
posing her. Now if she has the sup- 
port of the Simran, if she does the 
Simran, if she always remains in 
the protection of the Naam. then she 
can easily fight with those five pas- 
sions. But if she gives up doing the 
Simran, then she gets into trouble. 
Because even the angels of death 
bother her if she is not doing the 
Simran. If she is doing the Simran. 
then not even the angels of death 
can come near that soul. 

Dear Ones, we know that out- 
side in this world are the criminals. 
those who do the bad deeds. The 
authorities have made the prisons. 
and the police always apprehend the 
criminals, they arrest them and put 
them into the prisons. But the po- 
lice have the instruction that they 
should not bother the people who 
have not done anything wrong. The 
good citizens should not be both- 
ered, they should be left alone. and 
they should not be stopped any- 
where. So when we have this kind 
of thing for the good people in this 
world - that they are not to be 
bothered, they are not to be stopped 
- in the inner world. also. it is the 
same thing over there. Over there 
we say that the hells are made for 
the bad souls. for those souls who 
have done the bad deeds. Whereas 
the good people. the people who 
have done the good deeds, are not 
stopped anywhere. 

So after creating such a big Cre- 
ation, God Almighty always re- 
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wards us for the good deeds we 
have done. And if we have done 
the bad deeds, then we are given 
the punishment for that. Whatever 
one does, whatever one sows, so 
shall he reap. 

At the end of every age, every 
Yuga, the incarnation of the Nega- 
tive Power comes to destroy the bad 
ones. But the Masters are always 
incarnated, They are always present 
in this world, in this Creation. There 
is no time when the Masters are not 
present. They do not come into this 
world to destroy the sinners; They 
come into this world to reform the 
sinners. 

They are beating and plun- 
dering me again and 
again. 

To whom can I complain? 

Now the enemy never hesitates to 
attack us. Whenever he gets an op- 
portunity, whenever he sees a weak 
spot, he always attacks us, because 
that is his job. He always wants to 
attack us, and he always wants to 
defeat us. And our soul is very 
weak, our soul does not have any 
strength. Our soul has been hungry 
for ages and ages, from birth after 
birth. We never got the food for our 
soul and that is why she has be- 
come very weak. She is very feeble 
and she does not have any strength 
to defend against the attack of the 
enemy forces. Nor does she have 
any Master Who could give her that 

medicine, Who could give her the 
nourishment with which she could 
get the strength and fight with the 
enemy forces. And that is why the 
enemy forces and the mind are al- 
ways looking out for the opportuni- 
ty when they can come and bother 
the soul. 

The soul is all alone and they 
are five in number. Sometimes us- 
ing the force of lust, sometimes 
sending the force of anger and the 
other passions, the Negative Power 
always keeps on attacking the soul. 

You know about lust, how when 
we are attacked by lust what hap- 
pens to us. He makes us do crazy 
things, things which only a mad per- 
son would do. The same thing is 
true with the other passions. Indulg- 
ing in lust we also ruin our body 
and then in the last part of our life 
we go on repenting. 

You may read the bani of Guru 
Arjan Dev Ji Maharaj and the other 
Masters about what price we have 
to pay for indulging in lust. Guru 
Arjan Dev Ji Maharaj says that just 
to enjoy the pleasure for one mo- 
ment we have to suffer for one krore 
days. Just imagine that how many 
years will make up one krore [ten 
million] days, and just for the sake 
of the pleasure of one moment we 
go through so much suffering. 

Would a wise person accept such 
suffering or such a punishment for 
just one moment of pleasure? We 
are those foolish ones, and we have 
accepted it. 
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Also I have said that the plea- 
sure which we get in maintaining 
chastity, we do not get in indulging 
in lust. 

The moth comes only where the 
light burns. Those who think about 
lust. those who always go on fanta- 
sizing about lust, only they are both- 
ered by lust. If they don't think 
about lust, if they don't fantasize 
about lust, they will not be both- 
ered by lust. Does any moth go in 
the darkness and sacrifice himself? 
The moth always goes where there 
is light. In the same way, those who 
think about lust, those who fanta- 
size about lust, lust bothers only 
them. 

So the soul is all alone. And 
whenever they get any opportunity, 
the five passions go and attack her. 
They take whatever capital she has 
away from her. But if she has the 
support of the Simran, if she always 
remains with the Naam and if she 
always does the Simran, then these 
passions, these forces, cannot even 
look at her. 

They are beating and plun- 
dering me again and 
again. 

To whom can I complain? 

Very lovingly, Guru Nanak Sahib 
says that every day she is getting 
the beating, every day she is being 
plundered, and every day she is 
making the request, she is making 
the prayer, but no one listens to her. 

We only listen to our mind, we 
don't listen to the voice of our soul. 

0 my mind, repeat the Naanz 
of the Supreme Lord, 

As the forces of Y a m  are 
very cruel and mighty. 

The bani of the Masters is written 
in such a way that in the first line 
there is the question and in the fol- 
lowing line there is the answer to 
that question. So in the earlier line 
He had said, "Where can she go 
and ask. where can she go and make 
the request or the prayer?" So here 
He says that she should go to the 
Satguru and pray to the Master for 
the help. And if she will pray to the 
Master. then definitely the Master 
will help her. If she will not pray to 
Him and if she will not be helped. 
then she will be punished. she will 
go to the hell. 

An unchaste person always goes 
on fantasizing about lust. he always 
goes on thinking about it. And then 
he thinks that nobody else is aware 
of his bad thoughts, that no one else 
is looking at him. And then he pre- 
tends as if he has not done any- 
thing bad, as if he has not had any 
unchaste thoughts. 

But Dear Ones, you should know 
that He Who is within you. He 
knows about it. He knows every sin- 
gle thing that you are doing and 
what you are thinking: you cannot 
hide anything from Him. Kabir Sa- 
hib says, "Even if you were to do 
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the sins, even if you were to com- 
mit the sins in hiding and even if 
you were to cover them up, but still, 
when the Lord of Judgment will ask 
you to settle the account of your 
bad karmas, then those bad deeds, 
then those bad karmas will be man- 
ifested." 

So the Master Who is sitting 
within you in the Form of the Shabd 
is very well aware of all the things 
which you are doing. Even if you 
tell yourself, "Nobody is looking at 
me, no one knows about this-" He 
knows, and He always goes on 
watching you. 

In the left side of your within, 
the Negative Power is also sitting 
there and he is also watching. And 
often 1 have said that whenever any 
disciple of the Master does anything 
bad, the Negative Power always 
taunts the Positive Power, the Mas- 
ter, and asks, "He is the one You 
have initiated? He is the one that 
You are going to improve and take 
back to the Real Home?" Master is 
very gracious and He says, "Yes, 
he will come back, he will improve, 
and definitely I will take him back." 

God Almighty created this 
temple and has iizstalled 
the doors. 

And the soul bride is sitting 
within it. 

Lovingly he says that God Almighty 
Himself has created this body, and 
there are nine doors to this body. 

Every door has its own taste, its 
own pleasure and its addiction. 
Since we do not close any of these 
nine doors and we are always in- 
volved in them, that is why we are 
not able to reach the Tenth Door 
which is the door of the liberation. 
Unless we reach there, we cannot 
achieve the liberation. 

Dear Ones, you know that these 
doors of the eyes which we have, 
how these doors take us to the beau- 
tiful forms, the fancy forms, and 
how they always attract us to the 
beautiful things. You know how the 
doors of our ears take us to the 
melodious sounds. Just as a snake 
becomes intoxicated with the sound 
of the bina and surrenders to the 
snake charmer, in the same way, 
hearing the melodious sounds, we 
also become intoxicated and we also 
sacrifice ourselves to them. 

Dear Ones, the tongue is such 
that it takes us to different delicious 
foods and to different delicious 
tastes. I have seen myself how the 
kings and the emperors, even though 
they are served thirty-six different 
kinds of dishes, but still they are 
not satisfied. Even still they find 
fault and they rebuke their cooks, 
their servants, and say, "What kind 
of food have you made? Is this good 
for a man to eat?" So even though 
they get so many different delicious 
foods to eat, but still they are never 
content. So this tongue is such that 
no matter how much you give to 
her, still she will never be content. 
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What to talk about the doors of 
the organs below. because no one 
can be content with them. They are 
making the whole world dance. just 
as a monkey is made to dance to 
the tune of the person who makes 
him dance. The sense organs down 
below are also like that: they are 
making everyone dance to their 
tune. 

The safest door in our within, 
through which we have to realize 
God Almighty, is the Tenth Door. 
The other nine doors of our body, 
through them the thieves come in. 
So we have to close those doors, 
since those doors open toward the 
world. We have to close those doors 
and open the Tenth Door through 
which we can go and realize our 
Beloved. 

God Almighty created this 
temple and has installed 
the doors. 

And the soul bride is sitting 
within it. 

After making this body with the 
nine doors. He made the Tenth Door 
which is hidden in the body, and 
the soul is also residing in this body. 

What does a perfect Master do? 
He connects the soul with the rope 
of the Shabd. and after that she does 
not remain alone, she becomes the 
companion of the perfect Satguru. 

She enjoys the nectar every 
day, 

But is being plundered by 
the five dacoits. 

Lovingly He says. "When. by do- 
ing the meditation of the Shabd 
Naam, we are able to close all these 
nine doors of our body. and when 
we become successful in opening 
the Tenth Door. then our soul gets 
strength." The opposing forces were 
like tigers; they were very forceful, 
very fierce. But because we opened 
the Tenth Door and our soul got 
the strength. that is why those forces 
became very weak. 

And the Master makes us drink 
the nectar. The perfect Master 
makes us drink the nectar of Naam. 
and He manifests Himself in the 
Tenth Door. The perfect Master 
does not only give us the Words of 
the Simran. In fact. His worry does 
not end. His job does not end. un- 
less He takes us to the Tenth Door 
and unless He makes us drink the 
nectar of Naam over there. 

Dear Ones. outwardly sometimes 
we have faith in the Master. other 
times we lose faith in Master. But 
when we go within. then we realize 
how much the Master is doing for 
us and how much He is worried for 
us. He is so much worried for us 
that no mother or father. no friend. 
no brother, no one outside can have 
that kind of worry for us. He is wor- 
ried for us very much. He always 
worries and He thinks. "When could 
I take them inside and make them 
drink the nectar of Naam?" 
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Dear Ones, you know that even 
in this world, if somebody's son 
stands on his own feet, the father 
becomes very happy and he says, 
"Now I am worriless as regards to 
this child, because he is standing 
on his own feet, and maybe when 
my other son also stands on his own 
feet, then I will become free of all 
my worries." 

Dear Ones, when I go abroad, 
those dear children who have im- 
proved their lives, those who have 
changed themselves, their parents 
even come to see me; they tell me 
that I have done so much for them. 
Their children are changed, because 
they have improved their lives, that 
is why they have come to see me. 

One woman, whose daughter is 
a satsangi, came all the way from 
Paris to Bombay to see me. She told 
me that her daughter was lost in 
this world, that she was not so good, 
but ever since she met me and ever 
since she has been on the Path, she 
has improved. 

This is my personal experience, 
that if the disciple were to under- 
stand how much his Master worries 
for him, then he would never go 
toward the evil things, he would 
never miss the meditation. 

The house is demolished, the 
wealth is plundered, 

And the dacoits are defeated 
by  the soul bride. 

Now she plunders those who used 

to plunder her, and with the grace 
of the Master, in the mansarovar, 
in the Tenth Door, she is enjoying 
and dancing like a fish, and she be- 
comes very happy. She says, "I am 
very grateful to my Master that, 
with His grace, I have defeated the 
evil forces, the opposing forces, and 
I have come here to enjoy this." 

When the beating of the 
Yama comes to her, and 
the chain of Yama is put 
around her neck, the five 
dacoits run away. 

What is the condition of those who 
do not meditate on the Naam, those 
who do not do the Simran, and those 
who go away from the Master? 
Guru Sahib says that the angels of 
death come for them, they chase 
them, they give them a beating, and 
they tie them up. 

Going to the court of the Lord 
of Judgment, all the sense organs 
with which one used to enjoy - to 
satisfy which one used to do all 
sorts of bad things - all those or- 
gans go against that soul. Each one: 
the organ of hearing, the organ of 
seeing, the organ of tongue, they 
all testify against that person. The 
organ of tongue says, "He has the 
meat and the wine and the other 
bad things on me." Then that soul 
realizes how, in order to satisfy the 
needs of those organs, she did all 
the bad things, and now the same 
organs are turning against her. 
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The so111 bride yeurns for the 
gold nrld silver, 

But herj.rirncls clevour all 
tlzclt she has. 

The  wealth which we  collect for  the 
benefit o f  our  brothers and sisters 
and other  relatives - in order to 
collect that wealth, we deceive oth- 
ers and d o  many bad practices. And 
when we have collected all those 
things, those same relatives, those 
same brothers and sisters, want to 
plunder us of that wealth. 

0 Narzuk, shr sins.for them, 
Out she is the one who 

In this hymn, Guru Nanak Dev Ji  
lovingly explained to us that those 
who seek the support of  and who 
always remain with the Naam, those 
who g o  to the perfect Masters, the 
Master connects those souls with 
the perfect Naam and He takes them 
back to the Real Home. But those 
who  d o  not seek the support of the 
Naam, those who g o  away from the 
Naam. and those who d o  not d o  the 
Simran, they are inviting the mis- 
eries and the pains and they con- 
nect themselves with the pains. 
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The Message of Self-Improvement 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

bow down at the feet of Su- 
preme Father, All-owner, Al- 

mighty Kirpal, in Whose name this 
institution has been made. As you 
all know, this is my third visit here 
and I am very happy to come here. 
I am very glad that this institution 
is giving an education to the chil- 
dren, and that it is also giving re- 
lief to those who are physically sick. 
All this Creation, all this play, is 
done in the Will of Lord Almighty 
Kirpal, only with His orders. 

So I am very glad to come here 
once again and see how the chil- 
dren are benefiting from the school. 
As I am very happy to come here, 
at the same time, I am sorry also, 
because Dr. German Duque, who 
founded this place, who started this 
place and made this place a reality, 
is not among us. 

This world is like a travelers inn. 
You know that many people come 
to spend the night in a travelers inn, 
and when the day comes they all go 
their own ways. Nobody lives in the 
travelers inn forever. So in that way, 

A talk given to the sangat and the 
school community at Kirpalamar, in 
the town ofArbelaez, Colombia, on 
June 14, 1995. 

one day we also have to leave this 
world, because no one lives in this 
world forever. But after coming 
here, I do miss Dr. Duque, because 
right from the very beginning of this 
place, Dr. Duque had been consult- 
ing me and taking my advice in 
forming this place. 

I am very happy to see this place 
progressing and to see how much 
the dear ones, the children, and the 
patients are benefiting from this 
place. I appreciate Graciela Duque 
and all the other dear ones who 
are helping her in this place. If we 
continue doing the work which Dr. 
Herman Duque left for us to do, it 
will be a true homage to him. So I 
hope that all those dear ones who 
are involved very actively in this 
school, and in the clinic here will 
continue doing their work with all 
their enthusiasm. 

Saints and Mahatmas, the Mas- 
ters, the Beloveds of God, do not 
come into this world to form any 
new religion, nor do they come to 
break any of the existing religions. 
They do not come for any particu- 
lar religion, for a particular coun- 
try, or for a particular family. They 
come for the whole world. They un- 
derstand the whole world as Their 
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own family, as Their own home, 
and They love all of us. 

Saints and Mahatmas neither 
come to give us the training to fight 
with each other, nor do They create 
hatred within us. They come to give 
us the message of love. They tell 
us that because of the soul, or in 
the form of the soul, we all are 
brothers and sisters, we all are chil- 
dren of the same Father. They do 
not create any divisions in this 
world. They do not create any reli- 
gions or communities. 

Saints and Mahatmas lovingly 
tell us, "Dear Ones, create love 
within yourselves. Because this is 
a very precious opportunity. This 
human birth is a very precious op- 
portunity which Lord Almighty has 
given to you. And whatever time 
God Almighty has given to us to 
live in this travelers inn, we should 
spend that time with mcch love and 
affection for each other." Because 
in all other bodies we suffer pain 
and enjoy happiness. We enjoy the 
sensual pleasures and we go through 
all the [worldly experiences]. The 
only thing which we do not get there 
is the sense, the consciousness, 
which we the human beings have. 

Guru Arjan Dev Ji Maharaj says, 
"Come Brothers and Dear Ones, let 
us all sit together and sing the glo- 
ry of God. Remove all the dualities 
and remove all the doubts and con- 
fusion. Let us all join hands in the 
Name of God." 

Unrest exists all over the world 

nowadays only because we do not 
read the writings of the past Mas- 
ters. We do not believe in Them 
and we do not live up to Their writ- 
ings. But neither do we believe in 
the present Masters Who are sent 
by God Almighty nor do we live up 
to Their teachings. 

Saints and Mahatmas, the Mas- 
ters, bring the message of self-im- 
provement. We can improve our- 
selves only when we rise above all 
kinds of faults and when we give 
up all kinds of bad qualities and 
bad habits. That is why the Masters 
lovingly advise us to give up all 
the bad qualities. We should earn 
our own livelihood, and not look 
at, nor crave, the other people's 
wealth. 

Saints and Mahatmas even lov- 
ingly tell us that we owe a lot to 
the country in which we are born. 
We should not do anything which 
would bring it a bad name, or which 
would defame our family or our 
country. If we all attend to our re- 
sponsibilities, if we all have the 
same attitude toward our family and 
toward our country, and if we all 
love each other, then there would 
be no unrest anywhere in this world. 

I am very pleased to see all* that 

* Sant Ji's talk was preceded by the band 
playing the "Sant Ji, Sant Ji" song; there 
were acrobatics and folk dances, and the 
youngest children marched in a perfor- 
mance holding streamers and balloons, 
and then they let the balloons fly up into 
the sky. 
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the children performed here in my 
presence. It was very impressive 
and I appreciate it very much. The 
main thing which I would like to 
tell you is that I remembered my 
own childhood: I got many oppor- 
tunities to welcome many ltings and 
emperors, but these children are 
very fortunate ones that they got the 
opportunity to welcome a Saint. 

I also appreciate the teachers 
who have taught them to perform. 
They did a very good job. 

When people teach a parrot how 
to speak, they put a mirror in front 
of him and then first the person who 
is teaching the parrot to speak, he 
speaks, and then the parrot is made 
to speak; the parrot thinks that he 
is speaking that phrase, but in fact 
it is the person who is teaching him 
to speak, who is speaking. but grad- 
ually the parrot learns that. So I am 
very glad that the teachers taught 
their students, just like the parrots 
are taught to speak. 

And the other thing I would like 
to mention is the concentration of 
the children who performed here. 
As I often mention, when artists 
perform in front of the people. they 
are not aware of who is watching 
them, and that is the reason they 
become successful. So here I was 
very happy to see the concentration 
of the children while they were per- 
forming. 

Children are very innocent and 
they are very true in their heart. It 
was very interesting to see what 

happened when the small children 
were asked to give up their balloon. 
They are very sincere in their heart. 
very pure, very innocent. Some kids 
didn't want to give up the balloon. 
but the other children told them to 
leave it. [Sant Ji and otlzel-s laugh.] 
Because the kids love the balloons 
very much, and once they have one. 
who wants to leave it? 

Dear Ones. even though I do not 
know your language, but the love 
which I saw in the children while 
they were performing, I appreciate 
that very much. because it is the 
eye which recognizes and appreci- 
ates the love in the eyes of others. 

I would like to say this thing to 
those who have been here. the stu- 
dents, the alumni. and also those 
who are going to graduate from this 
school, that wherever they go in this 
world, they should always glorify 
the name of this institution, of this 
school. You should always remem- 
ber the place where you made your 
life, and you should let others know 
the kind of education this school 
gave to you and how much you have 
gained from here. 

I am very happy that over here 
you get two kinds of education. One 
is the spiritual education and the 
other is the worldly education to 
make your worldly life successful. 

I have come here after seven 
years, and I am very glad to see 
that now more children are benefit- 
ing from this school. I am also very 
glad to know that the dear ones liv- 
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ing around this place are under- 
standing the importance of this 
school. This school does not teach 
any particular religion. It respects 
all the religions, and we all are try- 
ing to follow that religion which 
leads us to our  Original Home. 
which lends us to Lord God Al- 
mighty. 

Children are the precious wealth 
of the nation. and i t  is the responsi- 
bility, the duty. of all the parents to 
give them a good education and 
make them good citizens. 

These children are the ones who. 
after growing up, will run the na- 
tion. who will do the things in this 
world. So  i f  they are given a good 
education, if they are given good 
training. only then can they do  their 
work successfully. and they will 
glorify the names of their families, 
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their institution and their country. 
In the end. I would like to say 

that I wish all the best for this in- 
stitution: I wish them all the suc- 
cess. I am very pleased with Gra- 
ciela Duque and also I am very 
thankful to Juan Pablo and all the 
other dear ones who are helping to 
maintain this institution. I hope that 
Graciela Duque will continue fol- 
lowing the footsteps left by Dr. Ger- 
man Duque and will make this place 
very successful. Just as Dr. Duque 
had a lot of Faith in his Master and 
~ lha tever  he did, he did with much 
faith in the Master, in the same way, 
I hope that Graciela and everyone 
who is involved here will have a 
lot of faith in the Master and that 
they will continue doing their work 
wholeheartedly to make this place 
even more successful. 

19 



Three Questions 
Sant Kirpal Singh Ji 

THE MASTER: If there is any particu- 
lar thing you would like, we can 
talk it over. 

QUESTION: At the Friends Meeting 
House, Master said that he never 
asked his Master any question in 
his life, except three questions. I 
think it would be very interesting 
to know what those questions were 
that the Great Master had asked his 
Master. [Master laughs.] 

THE MASTER: When I went to the feet 
of my Master [Baba Sawan Singh 
Ji], after a few days I asked him, 
"This method is very perfect. What 
is the proof that it will remain even 
after you?" That was a very inso- 
lent question, of course. But I did 
ask him, because I was very much 
interested in the competency of the 
system. Everybody gets experience 
and advances on the Way so quick- 
ly, about which we generally know 
very little. This is the last, ultimate 
thing which we have to attain. But 
the Master's grace is there: he gives 
it the very day of Initiation. 

- 

A talk given by Parnm Sant Kirpal 
Singh Ji, Washington, D.C., Jan. 21, 
1964. 

Then he said, "To whomsoever 
I will authorize, I'm responsible that 
this will continue. For others. I 'm 
not responsible." It naturally hap- 
pens that when a Master leaves the 
physical body, so many people take 
up the Way, considering perhaps 
that is it a matter of honor or in- 
come. So he said. "To whomsoever 
I will authorize, I'm responsible that 
this will continue. For others. I am 
not responsible." 

Then further I questioned him: 
"Well, in what form will he be?" 

He said, "He will be in the Sikh 
form." You see? Some people. as 
they were not in Sikh form, began 
to imitate and adopt the Sikh form. 

Last of all, I requested of him: 
"You give Initiation from one end 
to the other on the very first day. 
Would it not be better if you gave 
lessons step by step?" 

Then he turned to me and said, 
"Do you know why this science has 
been forgotten altogether?" Then he 
said, "Suppose one man went to his 
Master; he progressed within up to 
two planes, three stages; and the 
Master passed away. The result was 
that he thought perhaps this was the 
ultimate goal. Another man went to 
his Master, and he progressed only 
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two stages; and the Master left the 
body. He thought perhaps that that 
was the ultimate goal. The third one 
went to his Master, and he only de- 
veloped to the first stage. He 
thought perhaps that was the only, 
ultimate goal. "So," he said, "the 
whole thing is explained on the very 
day of Initiation. Even if the disci- 
ple does not have the occasion to 
see him later in the physical body, 
he knows where he stands. That is 
why the whole thing is given the 
very first day - explained, and 
some experience is given to start 
with." 

These were the three questions I 
did ask him. Otherwise I learned 
all by sitting quietly at his feet. Just 
see: when a man is an actor, he acts 
in all phases of life. Whether he is 
eating bread at home or abroad, if 
you simply watch him, you'll see 
so many beauteous things. Now we 
cannot see that beauty. Why? We 
just try to see through the very 
glasses we have formed for our- 
selves. From that level, we cannot 
look beyond. If you simply look on, 
then you will see. 

The eyes are the windows of the 
soul. Radiation comes through the 
eyes and also through the whole 
body. If you simply remain atten- 
tive - I mean, receptive - within 
the field of the area of the radia- 
tion, you will receive life. With 
words, you only have what you 
ask. If you leave it as is and keep 
quiet, you will receive radiation. 

This is what man learns most. 
It happened that I went to Berlin 

in 1955 on my return from the Unit- 
ed States. There, as I did not know 
the German language, I simply en- 
gaged an interpreter to interpret 
what I said in English. (The inter- 
preter was here the other day, too 
- here, no - I think it was in 
Miami.) Well, after a few minutes, 
the people in the audience said: 
"Look here, stop! You don't inter- 
pret correctly. We understand more 
from his eyes than from what you 
say." 

So receptivity gives more than 
words: it gives life-impulse. Even 
if you don't know the words 
"warm" or "cold," you will receive 
warmth and coldness. Do you see? 
You are not in need of using the 
words "warmth" or "cold." It is 
more wonderful, of course. 

That is why it is said that if you 
sit at the feet of some Master for an 
hour or so, in a quite receptive 
mood, you will gain more than you 
would by your drawing intellectual 
inferences for forty years - for a 
hundred years. There you speak and 
infer; and here, you receive that 
very thing which you have inferred. 
To think of a fire ablaze and 
warmth-giving is something else 
other than sitting by the fire. This 
is something like that. 

And whenever one speaks, he 
speaks out of the abundance of his 
heart - out of what dwells in there. 
For instance, if the wind blows 
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against a great conflagration of fire 
and passes to the other side of it, 
any men sitting on the other side 
will have a warm wind. And simi- 
larly, if the wind passes along any 
ground on which there is snow, 
those who are sitting on the other 
side will get a wind that is cold. 
The wind is the same. But it is a 
question of what it contacted as to 
which wind will be received - 
whether it contacted fire or snow. 
Similarly, if the heart in which the 
love of God and the love of all hu- 
manity is overflowing, any words 
he uses will be charged. Do you 
see? And anyone who hears those 
words will receive that very effect. 
If a heart is full of passions - evil 
thoughts, violence, so on - any 
words he utters will be charged with 
that very thing. No matter how 
many sweet words he may utter, the 
charging will be the other way. If, 
for instance. you have love for 
someone and he sometimes calls 
you names, those names appear to 
be very sweet. Is it not so? It is just 
like putting flowers of very fragrant 
perfume in a room: anyone sitting 
in the room will have perfume. The 
perfume emitted by the flowers ra- 
diates throughout the whole room. 
Whether you put those flowers in a 
room or in a cloth or in the dust. 
everything will become perfumed. 
So, whoever comes within the field 
of action of the radiation of one who 
has the God-intoxicated way of life 
will have the same effect. That is 

why it is said, "Spirituality cannot 
be taught, but caught." Do you see? 
It cannot be taught; it is caught, like 
an infection. 

This is what has been spoken of 
by all Masters: all scriptures said 
so. That is why Christ said. "Where 
more than one man sits in my name, 
I am there" - by radiation. The 
Master may be thousands of miles 
away. but when you simply become 
receptive, you will receive his radi- 
ation. You can hear men speaking 
from thousands of miles away 
through radio and television. Simi- 
larly, if you turn your face towards 
the Master, you will receive his im- 
pulses. Once someone was asked. 
"Where is God? Where does God 
reside?" And he said, "If you want 
medicine. go to a hospital. And if 
you would like to have an educa- 
tion, find it in schools and colleg- 
es. If you'd like wetness. walk 
through the grass in the morning: 
there you will find all-wetness. And 
if you'd like to find God. where 
should you go? Where God resides 
- to His house." 

Maulana Rumi said that it was 
asked of God. "Where do you re- 
side?'' And Prophet Mohammed 
said. "God says. 'I am so big that 
all my creation is not sufficient to 
contain me - I am still more. But 
strangely enough, 1 reside in the 
heart of a Master. If you would like 
to find Me, go there.' " 

God resides in every heart. as 
well. But what is the difference be- 
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tween the two? In one heart He is 
made manifest; in the other He is 
not. Do you see? To have Him man- 
ifest within us, we simply have to 
withdraw our attention from the out- 
side. 

So it is a great blessing to sit by 
a living person at whose pole the 
God Power is manifested. One of 
the Hindu scriptures says: "You 
cannot reach God so quickly by 
reading scriptures, by doing penanc- 
es, by observing fasts, by leading a 
life of continence and by control- 
ling your senses as you can by sit- 
ting near a Master." You may be 
reading scriptures from morn till 
night, but you cannot even have 
their right import without someone 
who has had that experience or has 
seen that which is given in the scrip- 
tures. Moreover, he is competent to 
give you something of that experi- 
ence to start with. Understanding 
the scriptures at the level of the in- 
tellect cannot give you their right 
import. Why are there so many re- 
ligions - schools of thought? Be- 
cause the people who belong to 
them have not seen what the scrip- 
tures describe. Had they seen it, 
they would have said the same 
thing. That is why I say there is a 
religion beyond all religions, and 
that is the religion of seeing Truth 
- of finding Truth - which all 
Masters who came from time to 
time gave out. Those who have the 
good fortune to sit at the Masters' 
feet and do care, have it. Those who 

live by what they say advance 
quickly, like anything. 

You know, Aristotle was the 
teacher of Alexander the Great. And 
with all that, Aristotle was still go- 
ing around in the streets looking for 
someone whom he could educate. 
One day Alexander the Great told 
him, "Look here, I am Alexander 
the Great. I am your student, your 
disciple; am I not sufficient for 
you?" 

He said, "Yes, you are my stu- 
dent; that's right. But you cannot 
become an Aristotle. I am after find- 
ing someone who can become an 
Aristotle. I want him to become like 
me." 

Who can be like their Masters? 
Those who obey. The ABC starts 
from there. They not only obey, but 
they go by his injunctions. They 
lead the life he likes. And without 
anything external, whether they are 
in their Master's presence or in his 
absence, they follow that life. For 
them, the absence or presence 
makes no difference. Suchlike men 
rise into the Master. They are born 
in Christ; they are born in Master. 
It is not very difficult. The difficul- 
ty is that we always go by the dic- 
tates of the mind and not by the 
dictates of the Master. We cannot 
leave off the ordinary pleasures of 
the senses outside, knowing full 
well that there is great wealth, a 
great treasure, the priceless pearl, 
within us. Knowing all that intel- 
lectually, we still do not dare do it, 
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because we are more attached to the 
outside things than to the treasure 
within. To have it, you have to live 
up to it, that's all. 

All Masters have been saying 
that. God is everywhere: only our 
inner eye is not open to see Him. 
First, when we see Him within us 
by inversion, the body appears to 
be the temple of God. When that 
develops. we see that the whole of 
creation is the temple of God. Guru 
Amardas said, "With the grace of 
the Master, you will see for your- 
self that this body is the temple of 
God, because God resides in you." 

There was once a disciple of a 
Saint called Bheek. What did his 
disciple used to do? He always re- 
peated the name of his Master: 
"0 Bheek, 0 Bheek, 0 Bheek.'' For 
him the Master was God. All Mas- 
ters say that the "wordless God 
was made flesh and dwelt amongst 
us." Those whose eyes are open see 
that the very God Who dwells with- 
in us is the wordless God manifest- 
ing to us. 

In the Mohammedan reign. reli- 
gious restrictions were very strict. 
It was heresy to consider a man to 
be God. Someone asked the disci- 
ple of Bheek, "Who is your God?" 
The disciple said, "Bheek!" "Who 
is your Prophet?" And again, 
"Bheek! " 

They arrested him and passed the 
sentence that he should be hanged 
on a certain day. Orders of capital 
sentence were passed by the king. 

The disciple was produced before 
the king, and the whole case was 
reviewed. The king saw his face. 
and in his eyes there was intoxica- 
tion. The king said. "Leave him!" 
Then he asked the disciple. "Who 
are you? Who is your God?" 
"Bheek!" "Who is your Prophet?" 
"Bheek!" Then the king ordered the 
ministers: "All right, leave him!" 

And all the ministers said. "Oh 
king, what are you doing? A sen- 
tence has been passed to kill him. 
He says his Guru is a God. and the 
Prophet is also his Guru: everything 
is his Guru." 

The king said. "No. leave him 
be." After all. those who are made 
kings are also God-gifted; to some 
extent they are, because they have 
been given charge of so many chil- 
dren of God who are under them. 
Then he said, "Well. look here. 
There has been a dearth of rain in 
our country: there's a great famine 
all around. Will you ask your Bheek 
to send rain down for us?" 

"Oh, all right. I'll tell him." This 
is a question of one who is confi- 
dent to see that God is in him, be- 
ing God. He is God. None other 
than He can be God. The king said. 
"All right. Then when will you 
come back?" 

"I'll come the day after tomor- 
row." 

"All right." said the king. 
The ministers said, "He will flee! 

He won't come back!" "Never 
mind." said the king. 
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And the next day it rained so 
much that the whole country over- 
flowed with rain. On the third 
day, the disciple appeared before the 
king. The king said, "Thank your 
Bheek who has sent us rain." Then 
he wanted to give the disciple 
lands as a gift to be taken to his 
Master; because wherever Masters 
are, many people gather together for 
food and other arrangements. When 
he wanted to give him the written 
deed, the disciple said, "Oh, no, no, 
no. I don't want this." 

"Why? Take it to him." 
"Oh no, this is only a perishable 

thing. Do you think I can take it to 
the imperishable?" 

Do you see? He refused it. So 
those who are intoxicated - not 
with the God as the physical body, 
but the God in him - become one 
with him. And when he went to his 
Master, Bheek said, "Oh madman, 
when you asked for a certain thing, 
that was done. Had you asked me 
to make you God, I would have 
made you God." 

So it is not the physical body 
which is the Master, mind that; it is 
the God Power or Christ Power - 
call it by any name you like. It man- 
ifests at different human poles to 
guide the child humanity back to 
Him. And what do people do, do 
you know? 

Some people complained to God: 
"We are adrift in the world, in the 
material world. Why don't you send 
your apostles to guide us?" 

God said, "Yes, I did send those 
who declared that they were God, 
they were one with me. And what 
did you people do? How did you 
treat them? Some you put on the 
cross, like Christ and Mansur. You 
cut off the heads of some: you 
stripped off the skin of some; and 
some who said that they were God- 
in-them, you put into the burning 
fire. This is how you treated them. 

"Then, I also sent some people 
like those who said, 'We are ser- 
vants of God; it is only His grace 
working. I am a man like you.' And 
you said 'Oh, he is nothing; he him- 
self says he is nothing. Why should 
we listen to him?' Those who said, 
'We are Gods, we are Godmen, we 
are one,' you treated by persecut- 
ing them. Yet when I sent men like 
that to work at your level and tell 
you, '1 am a man like you, you can 
also develop in that way,' you said, 
'Oh, he says he knows nothing. 
Then how can he do anything?' So 
you simply ignored him. What 
should be done now?" 

When the time comes, where 
there is hunger in someone, there 
will be food for him. Where there 
is thirst, there will be water for him. 
When fire burns, oxygen comes to 
help. When the chela is ready, the 
guru appears. He appears! He is not 
dead, mind that. He manifests. He 
is already working; some people 
call him by different names; others 
see him as God. In the case of 
Swami Shiv Dayal Singh, people 
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did not dare to look at the lights 
burning in his house. They were 
afraid that they would be affected. 
Suchlike people we are! 

Guru Nanak was once traveling 
around and he was arrested and sent 
to prison. And there, like the other 
prisoners, he was supposed to be 
grinding corn. But he was in the 
remembrance of God, and that work 
was going on by itself. People were 
amazed. They reported it to the 
king. Then he took him out. 

So people don't care. If a man 
says, "I know," - if he uses the 
word "know" - they say, "How 
can he say 'know'?" If he says, "I 
do everything by the grace of God; 
God is the one who is working," 
then they think, "Oh, he is an aver- 
age man; we know better." If he 
says, "I am God" - "Oh, he is a 
here tic ! " 

So what is there to say to these 
people? Guru Nanak said, "In the 
world, it is very difficult to carry 
on. If you keep quiet, they say you 
have no sense. no brains to talk. If 
you talk to them, they say, 'Oh, he 
is in the habit of talking. He has a 
mania for talking.' If you go and 
serve them, they say, 'Oh, he must 
have some motive behind it.'" Such 
is the case of the world. But still, 
with all that, they go on. Some peo- 
ple do come up whom God sends, 
and they are benefited. If he sits 
quite quietly, they say, "Oh, he is a 
man," and if he shows some mira- 
cle: "He is just a mesmerizer, a hyp- 

notist.'' What is there to do. if peo- 
ple are like this? 

Truly, the greatness of a Saint 
lies in the fact that he is able to 
give you some experience of rising 
above body-consciousness - but 
not by hypnotizing or mesmerizing 
you; you experience it consciously. 
There are really very few who know 
what Spirituality is. Some consider 
it to be only the performance of cer- 
tain rites and rituals. Others con- 
sider it to be only contact with the 
spirits who have left the body. Some 
think that it helps them develop 
some miraculous powers within by 
certain methods, and they think that 
perhaps that is Spirituality. Well, 
none of these is Spirituality. Spiri- 
tuality is purely a science of know- 
ing oneself, by analyzing oneself 
and seeing God Who is controlling 
all of creation. 

God that is not manifest - that 
is, God before manifestation - can- 
not be seen. But God Who is mani- 
fested is Light and Sound Princi- 
ple. Someone who can raise your 
soul to that level and then make that 
Audible Life Stream manifest in 
you is a Saint. He is one who can 
remove the dark veil you see when 
you close your eyes and can mani- 
fest Light. These are the true crite- 
ria of a Saint. You'll find that there 
were very few like that in earlier 
times, and even now there are few. 

So there is a religion, as I told 
you, beyond all religions - above 
all religions of rites, dogmas and 
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rituals - and that is Truth. That is 
called mysticism. Philosophies deal 
with theories, and mysticism deals 
with Reality. In psychology and in 
all philosophies, you have to make 
some hypothesis; there is some sub- 
ject and object, and there is duali- 
ty: you have to rise above it. And 
mysticism is the direct contact with 
the God-into-expression Power, 
which is Light and Sound Princi- 
ple, which, once contacted, has the 
power to drag your soul to the 
source from where it emanated in 
the wordless state of God. 

The book, The Crown of Life,* 
gives a comparative study of all 
yogas and their scope and of how 
the Masters went further and tran- 
scended the yogas and became one 
with Him. The other ways of yoga 
are very hard to follow. But this 
way, even a child can follow. What 
you receive in other ways after 
years and years of penances, you 
receive here the very first day of 
Initiation. What greater concession 
can there be? And [yet] somebody 
once told me, "If it is so easy, we 
don't want such an easy method." 

So fortunately, you have got the 
Way, with the grace of God. Be rest 
assured: the one who has put you 
on the Way can never leave you. 
Do you see? You may leave him, 
he won't leave you. That is why it 
is said Christ said, "I shall never 
leave thee nor forsake thee till the 

* by Kirpal Singh 

end of the world." Do you see? That 
is the God Power, the Guru Power, 
that manifested God at some hu- 
man pole entrusted with a commis- 
sion. That Power never dies. Hu- 
man poles do change, do perish; that 
Power continues. 

That Power works in a very mys- 
terious way. Even to those who do 
not know him physically, that Pow- 
er appears in that physical form in 
which He is working, long before 
they really meet him physically. 
And they wonder, "Who is he?" I 
met my Master within seven years 
before 1 met him physically - quite 
consciously, rising above body-con- 
sciousness, traversing into the Be- 
yond. I thought perhaps it was Guru 
Nanak. When I came in contact with 
him physically, I found he was the 
same man. Even now that is hap- 
pening. I went to Pakistan. There 
was a Mohammedan Sufi who saw 
the form of the Master within, three 
years before. He was wondering: 
"How can a Sikh appear to me? 
What is all that about?" He never 
believed in the Sikh form. And he 
was initiatcd. 

So, even now you'll find such- 
like instances everywhere. God 
Power never dies. And those who 
have come under his care, why 
should they worry? They simply 
have to abide by what he says, 
that's all. And I tell you one thing: 
if they abide by it, well and good; 
they will go on quicker. Those who 
have made the will of the God-in- 

June 2000 



the-Master their own will progress 
wonderfully. And those who do not 
- even then he will not leave them. 
The seed of the Nanm or Word 
which has been sown cannot die out. 
If he does not do anything at all, he 
has to return to the world - but in 
the man-body, not below it; because 
only in the man-body can that seed 
grow. 

Masters wish first and foremost 
that everybody should go Home 
then and there, when they have been 
given that inner contact. And to one 
who resists he gives a long rope at 
first: but he will take him by - 
what do you say? - hook or crook; 
he won't leave him. He has to take 
him, you see. Our Master once said, 
"Look here, why don't you obey 
me? Go on doing it. As is the case 
in civil disobedience, you wish to 
be carried away forcibly in truck 
loads. Why don't you walk and go 
yourself? He will take you: when 
he has been destined to take you. 
then he will take you. Why do you 
wish to be dragged away and car- 
ried onto trucks?" That Power 
which is manifested in the human 
pole, That saves. Do you see? The 
words of the Masters are the words 
of God, although they appear to be 
coming through the throat of a phys- 
ical person. 

It seems that Indra Mati was a 
lady Saint. She was a disciple of 
Kabir. When she, while progress- 
ing, reached the True Home - I 
mean, Sach Khand - she saw that 

Kabir was the Sat Purush. She said. 
"0 Kabir, why didn't you tell me 
that you are the Sat Purush? Had 
you told me before. it would have 
been much better. Why after so 
long?" 

Kabir told her. "Even if I had 
told you that I was the Sat Purush. 
you would not have believed me." 
Everybody claims. "I am God." 

Truly speaking, tell me: who can 
give any account of God to us. God 
Who has no equal. no brothers. no 
sisters, no father, no mother? Who 
can give you a contact with Him. 
or who can give any description of 
Him? He will have to say. "God 
alone, Who is manifested at any hu- 
man pole. can give it." But to real- 
ize that. you have been given the 
Way: you will see that for your own 
self. Master is there in the higher 
planes: That works, helps. extends 
all protection and gives all guid- 
ance. When you see this for your- 
self, that's all right. 

Someone once put a question to 
our Master: "As what should we re- 
gard you?" 

He said. "Take me as your broth- 
er, as your father, as your friend. as 
your teacher. And obey what I say. 
If you find me working in the high- 
er planes when you leave the body. 
then you may call me anything you 
like." 

Masters don't assert themselves. 
I tell you. They say just what ap- 
peals to the common sense. And 
moreover, now the times have 
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changed. In the time of Christ, you 
will find he always said, "Sell ev- 
erything; come to me. Leave all and 
follow me." This is what Lord 
Krishna said, and what everybody 
said in earlier times. Now what do 
they say? "All right, go on with 
your families or your livelihood; 
just nourish yourself and your chil- 
dren. And love God. Don't leave 
the world and your hearths and 
homes and follow me." But, all the 
same, they are competent to give 
you some inner experience to start 
with, the very first day of Initia- 
tion. They want only two, three, 
four hours of your time for medita- 
tion. And even at that, we say we 
have no time. What is He to do? 
Whatever you get in other ways af- 
ter so many penances and after so 
much time, you get the very first 
day of Initiation. And if you don't 
find two or three hours daily for 
that purpose, what more can be ex- 
pected? 

Who can give you a contact with 
God? This is very common-sense 
talk. Can anybody give you a con- 
tact with Him when He has no 
equal? You may say, "Catch your 
ear this way or catch your ear that 
way: it is the same." Some say, 
"Masters cannot be God." But they 
are none other than God: they say 
it is God working in them. And 
some say, "Oh he is God. I have 
seen him; he is God." I just quoted 
you the case of the disciple of 
Bheek, in which he said Bheek was 

God. As Rai Saligram said, "Swa- 
mi Ji is everything: he is the word- 
less God, the Ultimate, Nameless, 
come into being." Do you see? This 
is the ultimate realization that very 
few get. 

Truly speaking, only those who 
have become the mouthpiece of the 
Master or the Guru are called guru- 
mukh. They do not speak: it is the 
Guru in them that speaks. "It is I," 
St. Paul said, "It is I, not now I, but 
Christ lives in me." Is it not so? 
Similarly, the gurumukh does not 
say anything of his own self; he sees 
that his Master is speaking through 
him; he is conscious all the time. 
He sees that His body is fitted in 
his own body. Sometimes he for- 
gets himself altogether. This is the 
ultimate feat of love, devotion and 
surrender. "As you think, so you 
become." Hafiz said, "My name is 
Hafiz - people call me Hafiz, of 
course; but I am no more Hafiz, I 
am He. My Master is living in me. 
People call me Hafiz. I've forgot- 
ten all about myself. Did I ever ex- 
ist?" 

Master is the God-in-man. And 
if you become a Guru-in-man, then 
what will happen? You will be God- 
in-man. That is the quickest way. That 
is why Christ said, "If you cannot 
have love for your brothers whom you 
see, how can you love God Whom 
you have not seen?" If your eyes are 
open, you will see that he is God-in- 
man. And you will forget yourself: 
you rise or you are born - you are 
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born in Guru or Christ. This is what 
is meant by the word "gurumukh." 
This is the ultimate goal that we have 
to come to. Naturally, all attachments 
will be cut off. 

So, how fortunate are those who 
have had the good fortune to sit at 
the feet of a Master who has given 
them a contact within! It remains 
for us only to obey, to put in some 
time for meditation. After a year 
and even after millions of years, that 
will remain here. Even the body 
which comes along with us when 
we enter the world does not go 
along with us after death. How can 
we expect all the other things in 
the world to which we are devoting 
ourselves to go along with us? To 
us it is the world first and God next. 
We are worshipers of nzanznzon,* of 
the world. How can these things go 
along with us? 

It does not mean that you are 
to leave everything and go. Remain 
in the world. You have developed 
physically and intellectually; you 
must maintain yourself. The man- 
body is the highest in all creation. 
It is the golden opportunity given 
to you, with the grace of God, to 
know God: "Be still and know you 
are God." That you can do only in 

"According to the Abingdon Bible Corn- 
mentary (New York: Abingdon Press, 
1929), p. 967, "The Aramaic word mum- 
mon is the equivalent of money, riches, 
worldly goods, and is derived by Dal- 
man from Aman, meaning 'that on which 
one puts one's trust.' " 

the man-body. We spend the great- 
est part of our lives attending to the 
worldly things. Maintain the man- 
body, because only in the man-body 
can you know God. But it is only a 
passing phase; it won't last long. 
All who had the body had to leave 
it. And we will also have to leave 
it. Those all around you won't go 
along with you, mind that - Yes! 
at least those will who have been 
knit together in the silken bonds of 
love and Initiation, I would say: 
they will remain together even af- 
ter leaving the body. That is a rela- 
tionship that cannot be broken off. 
There is no power to break it. 

Our Master used to give an ex- 
ample: You are going across the riv- 
er. Master is one who carries in the 
boat all the passengers from one 
side to the other. Some are already 
there on the other side. And the oth- 
ers will also go there. They will be 
together there, too. This is the grace 
of God, which comes through the 
God-man or Guru or Master. that 
joins us in a relationship that can 
never break, even after death. This 
is no exaggeration. I tell you: facts 
are being given. This is a true rela- 
tionship in which the God-man or 
the Master has united us. We are 
all friends. mates, lovers of the 
same God. The human body makes 
no difference: whether man has the 
man-body or the woman-body 
makes no difference. Our souls are 
to be wedded to God. Blessed is 
the soul that unites with God. 
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